December 14, 2004

MEMORANDUM FOR:  Vickers Meadows, Assistant Secretary for Administration

THROUGH:  Barbara Edwards, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Human Resource 

Management

FROM:  Carolyn Federoff, President, AFGE Council 222

SUBJECT:  Management memorandum titled “Use of the Upward Mobility Program”


Thank you for providing us with a copy of the subject memorandum on October 8, 2004.  After much discussion, we offer the following:


This is the second or third memorandum this Administration has provided to Principal Staff on the subject of upward mobility.  It is clear with each successive memorandum that the Administration better understands the importance of this issue.  It is also a signal, however, that previous memoranda were insufficient to result in a successful upward mobility program.  Based upon our experience, even this fine memorandum will not be enough to reestablish a successful program.


We are also searching for ways to reestablish a successful upward mobility program.  Three years ago, we believed the major obstacle was the inability of managers to backfill clerical support positions made vacant through promotion into the upward mobility program.  In February 2003, the Department issued a memorandum essentially removing this obstacle.  In the next fifteen months, however, managers did not move to fill more positions via upward mobility.


At the 2004 Labor Management Relations meeting, we raised the issue of the upward mobility program with each of the major program offices.  Why weren’t they using the program?  The Office of Housing was most forthcoming, advising that the program involved a lot of work by managers and supervisors, and averring to a lack of support from the Office of Human Resources.  (Additionally, they were unaware of the February 2003 memorandum, which we have forwarded to their attention.)


We believe that for this program to be successful, the Office of Human Resources should provide better support services, and that your memorandum should specify what that support is.  To be successful, a good program will identify:

1. for each program area, a list of sample positions where upward mobility has been used successfully;

2. for each identified position, a list of core competencies and the recommended training resources for each competency;

3. recommended training for supervisors and team leaders who are working with and mentoring employees in upward mobility positions (this training was last provided in May 1999);  and

4. a named individual employee responsible in OHR for coordinating the upward mobility program.  This person would:  be available to provide managers and supervisors with assistance;  and monitor the use of the program with quarterly reports on the number of career positions with advancement to or above GS-11 advertised, the number of upward mobility positions advertised, and the number of HUD employees encumbering upward mobility positions.  In addition to quantitative data, the person should provide annual qualitative data regarding available training, actual value of mentoring by supervisors and team leaders, structure of the program, etc.

Finally, we continue to believe that the quickest and surest way to reestablish employee optimism about this program is to set aside 10% of all vacancies for upward mobility.  Management has previously rejected this idea, stating that they will not accept quotas.  The credibility of the Department’s merit staffing process is nil.  Our experience as employees has been verified by outside independent reviewers, including OPM, EEO hearing officers, and OSC investigators.  The focus on intern programs and non-competitive access to career enhancing training such as the “Emerging Leaders Program” indicate to employees that the vast majority of them are not valued.  The Department has shown no commitment to the employees who have weathered the storms of past Administrations—Community Builders, Public Trust Officers, et al.  

Establishing a goal of 10% for upward mobility will go a long way towards changing the perceptions of a large portion of HUD employees—not only those in clerical positions, but many more not in clerical positions.  It can signal to all employees that there is hope that the agency actually will pursue policies that reward employee commitment to HUD.

Please let me know what the Department will do to reestablish a successful upward mobility program.  Thank you for your consideration.

cc:  Council 222 Executive Board and


Local Presidents

